Minutes of the Stockton Parish Council Meeting: 7.30pm on the 11th January 2022, Norton Village Hall.
PRESENT:  

Councillors Gavin Hamilton, David Plant, John Pigg, Steve Bagnall, Paula Davies and Henry Phillips.
Shropshire Councillor Richard Marshall.

West Mercia Police: PCSO Sam Newbrook and Heath Amies.
Graham Bould (Clerk). 
2 Parishioners
01/22. Welcome, Public Session and Shropshire Councillors update.
The Chairman welcomed everyone to the Parish Council meeting and particularly PCSO Sam Newbrook and Heath Amies attending their first meeting. The PCSO's highlighted some of the areas of work and activity they are engaged upon. Areas of report covered the A442 speeding and the mobile speed detectors deployed for example and the broadsheet produced by the Neighbourhood Team for the area. Concerns raised by members focused upon shed break-ins and rural wildlife crimes, West Mercia had specialist officers within Police dealing with prevention and reaction to such crimes. The PCSO's agreed to attend meetings when their shifts allowed and any concerns can be raised directly with them and Parish Councillors could sign up to www.neighbourhoodmatters.co.uk, for updates. The Chairman then thanked the PCSO Sam Newbrook and Heath Amies for their attendance.

Shropshire Councillor Richard Marshall raised some emergency repairs that would be completed on the A442 this week and the 'replanning and repair' works to be undertaken at the end of January and the beginning of February 2022 when the road would be closed. The change in the speed limits are still being 'desk modelled' and once this work has been completed arrangements would be made to consult the Parish Council directly. 

Councillor Marshall then indicated that the Council Tax rise for Shropshire Council would be decided this week with a recommendation of 2.99% and 1% for Social Care. The grant settlement received from Government however only cover one year and Shropshire Council are lobbying for a three grant settlement and a fairer share of grant through the County MP's. Social Services remained under pressure with an impact on the rest of the services delivered. which are difficult to deliver in a sparse rural area, with 85% of funding being spent on adult and children's social care leaving 15% of funding for the remainder of the public service provision in Shropshire.

The Councillor then went onto rejected recent comments from a neighbouring Parish Council. The Parish Council agreed to note the comments recently received via email.

One of the Parishioners present raised concerns about recent experiences around potholes close together not being repaired together. Councillor Marshall indicated that some potholes require different responses and are graded for repairs differently to remain in situ more permanently and are therefore not always repaired together because of those differences.
There being no other items raised the Chairman then moved to the next item of business.
02/22. Apologies.
Barry Spittle (prior commitments).
03/22. Declarations of Interest.
None
04/22. Minutes of the meeting held on the 3rd November 2021 .
RESOLVED: that the minutes and actions of the meeting of Stockton Parish Council held on Wednesday 3rd November 2021 be confirmed and signed by the Chairman. 
05/22. Clerks Report.
Members attention was drawn to the following items within the Clerks Report The activity around the highways project underway and the reporting of potholes and flooding to Shropshire Council through 'fix my street'. Members agreed to the use of the Environmental Maintenance Grant (EMG) and match funding a total of three thousand pounds to be used for the clearance of the grass from along the footpath on the A442 and the dredging of the ditch in Cheswardine Lane as part of a 'lengthsmen' pilot. Further work would also be required for the EMG application for 22/23 which could included some 'parking matting' works along the frontage of the cottages on Bridgnorth Road. The first stage would be a consultation letter to Parishioners asking for feedback on a potential programme of works which could be costed up for delivery within the agreed grant time-frame. 

The application to the Woodland Trust for one hundred and twenty hedge' whips' for the first phase of the Queens Green Canopy' Scheme has also been successful. The Shropshire Social Prescribing Group have agreed to start the planting in Spring 2022. Members further agreed that a phase two which would be additional hedge planting and the potential creation of a willow sculpture come maze be advanced through a Tesco Community Grant Application over the next quarter.

As part of the other inspections every second month by the Clerk the inspection/sweeping of the bus shelter would be added to that list and reported back to the Parish Council. A second hand bin has also been purchased to stand on the floor of the shelter and to be fixed onto one of the shelters uprights.
06/22. Shropshire Garden Party June 2022.
Members agreed to carry this item forward to the next meeting in order to give due consideration of nominations.
07/22. Report back on Climate Emergency in the Six Parishes.
The Chairman had attended the Climate Emergency meeting convened for the six parishes, the lead parish being Ryton & Grindle. The meeting had been very constructive with interesting advice covering energy advice and property grants for example. Any further updates would be forwarded to members in due course.
08/22. Request for inclusion in a Six Parishes Neighbourhood Plan.
Ryton and Grindle Parish Council Clerk has approached the Parish Council about the potential support for the idea of a Neighbourhood Plan across the six neighbouring Parish Council areas. After a brief discussions about the potential merits of the idea members agreed that the Clerk keep in dialogue with the neighbouring parishes. 
09/22. Planning Applications.
1. 21/05229/LBC: Courtyard House, Apley Park WV15 5NE: Waterproofing the cellar of the Grade II* Listed Building. No Objections.
10/22. Newsletter.
There has been a breakdown in the communication around the 'supply components' for the Christmas Edition of the newsletter with apologies all round. Dialogue has continued to repair that breakdown with an attempt for the next edition in Spring/Easter 2022
11/22. Village Hall report.
Cllr P Davies reported to the Parish Council that the Village Hall is progressing the wifi at the hall, the village party for the Platinum Jubilee and the car boots. The damp in the building however remained a serious concerns and Cllr Davies asked if the Chairman could follow up these serious concerns through Apley Estate,
12/22. Highways and Footpaths.
The main item of report related to the change in the length of speed limits on the A442. As had been referenced earlier on the agenda by Councillor Richard Marshall. The 'scoping' of the data is still at a very early desk top stage. Once this has been completed the opportunity to engage with the Parish Council and local parishioners will be undertaken. Assurances was also given that previous data and studies would be also be used in the exercise.
13/22. Jubilee Play Park.
Members received a post ROSPA inspection contracts report (held on file) highlighting that all outstanding items have been completed. Regular inspections to monitor any 'shakes' in the timbers would be carried out including the emptying of the bin on site. Cllr J Pigg agreed to upgrade the plastic bird deterrents across the top poles of all the swings. The Clerk would also raise with the contractor the regular 'oiling' of the chain links on all the swings.
14/22. Inspections.
The defibrillator is continuing to function well after the recent by-monthly inspection.
15/22. Finance.
1. Unanimously RESOLVED to set the 22/23 precept at £5,628.00
2. Members details for both the HSBC safeguarding exercise underway and for the Nat West replacement bank account were requested. 

3. The Parish Council agreed the following items of expenditure.

	100297
	DM Payroll Services Ltd (payroll)
	£37.50

	100298
	SJ Gurr-Gearing  (play park + highway project)
	£930.00

	100299
	Clerks expenses (expenses)
	£57.85

	100300
	Christmas Tree lights (supply of electric)
	£40.00

	100301
	Citizen Advice (grant)
	£50.00

	100302
	Severn Hospice (grant)
	£50.00

	100303
	Macmillan Cancer (grant)
	£50.00

	100304
	Shropshire Mind (grant)
	£50.00

	100305
	Norton Village Hall wifi (grant)
	£300.00

	100306
	Norton Village Hall (room hire 21/22)
	£75.00

	100307
	Kyte Family Business Timber Ltd (play park)
	£336.00


16/22. To agree any items for a future agenda. 
Potential speakers: Rural and Business Crime – Graham Donaldson West Mercia Police and Shropshire Highways – re A442 change in speed limits for the annual meetings 4/5/22
17/22. Dates of future meetings.
The following meeting dates were agreed at the Village Hall 7.30pm on the 4/5/22 (annual meetings), 6/7/22, 7/9/22, 2/11/22, 4/1/23 (precept), 1/3/23 and 3/5/23 (annual meetings)
Date of the next meeting: Wednesday 2nd March 2022 7.30pm Norton Village Hall
Meeting closed at 9.12pm 


Chairman………………………………………………… 






Date………………………………………………………..
Graham Bould (Clerk), 18, Mendip Close, Little Dawley, Telford. TF4 3JG                                                                 01952-594758 and 07792300702 gbouldparish@yahoo.co.uk, 
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